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1. Summary  
 
1.1 On 9 January 2018, the Education and Children’s Services Overview and 

Scrutiny Committee created a Working Group to consider the report of Ofsted’s 
inspection of Children’s Services and the Council’s post-Ofsted action plan.   

 
1.2 The Working Group selected two of the twelve Ofsted recommendations, held 

three meetings to receive information and interview Council officers and 
representatives from partner organisations, formulated conclusions and 
recommendations, and produced the attached report.  On 27 March 2018, the 
Education and Children’s Services Overview and Scrutiny Committee approved 
the report and its findings and resolved that it be considered by the Cabinet.  

 
 
3. Report detail  
 
3.1 Following its establishment, an initial meeting of the Children’s Services Ofsted 

Working Group was held on 22 January 2018, during which it was agreed to 
consider two of the twelve recommendations from the Ofsted report: 

 
 Recommendation 1: Ensure that thresholds of need are understood and 

applied at every stage of the child’s journey. 
 Recommendation 2: Ensure that frontline management oversight of practice 

improves the quality of decisions and the provision of help to children. 
 
3.2 Two meetings of the Working Group were held on 5 and 14 March 2018 

respectively, when documentation was received and interviews with officers from 
the Children’s Services Directorate and partner organisations were conducted.  
The Working Group then reviewed this evidence and formulated the conclusions 
and recommendations that are featured in the attached report. 

 
3.3 On 27 March 2018, the Education and Children’s Services Overview and Scrutiny 

 Committee considered the Working Group’s report.  The Committee approved the 
recommendations, as detailed on pages 21-22 of the report, and resolved to 
recommend to Cabinet: 

 
That the Cabinet receive the report of the Children’s Services Ofsted 
Working Group, consider the recommendations contained therein 
and decide what action, if any, it wishes to undertake. 
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Foreword 
 
Following the inspection of services for children in need of help and protection, 
children looked after and care leavers that took place in June and July 2017, 
Ofsted produced a report that made twelve recommendations.  In responding to 
this report, the Council has prepared a post-Ofsted Action Plan setting out how 
these recommendations will be addressed. 
 
This Working Group was formed by the Members of the Education and 
Children’s Services Overview and Scrutiny Committee and met on three 
occasions to review the responses in the post-Ofsted Action Plan. The approach 
adopted was to conduct a ‘deep dive’ into the responses to two of the Ofsted 
recommendations. 
 
In carrying out its review, the Working Group was given full access to both staff 
and documentation.  The honesty and openness of all involved was appreciated 
and their drive and determination to improve was clear.  Despite the challenges 
being faced, it was evident that all members of staff were focussed and 
passionate about improving the current service. 
 
Whilst it is essential to recognise the hard work and commitment of our staff and 
of the partner agencies who work collaboratively with the Council, it is also 
important to acknowledge that there is still room for improvement. 
 
This open and transparent review process has produced seven 
recommendations in relation to Recommendation One of the inspection report 
and four recommendations in relation to Recommendation Two of the inspection 
report.  It is the hope of the Working Group that its recommendations will be 
supported by the Cabinet and actioned accordingly. 

 

 

 
 

Councillor Tim Wilson 
Chair of the Children’s Services 

Ofsted Working Group 
 
 

  

https://cmispublic.walsall.gov.uk/cmis/Councillors/tabid/63/ctl/ViewCMIS_Person/mid/383/id/379/ScreenMode/Alphabetical/Default.aspx
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Introduction 
 
The Ofsted inspection of the Council’s services for children in need of help and 
protection, children looked after and care leavers was held between 20 June and 
13 July 2017.  Published on 4 September 2017, the inspection report made 
twelve recommendations that are addressed by the Children’s Services post-
Ofsted action plan.  On 16 October 2017, the Education and Children’s Services 
Overview and Scrutiny Committee (the Committee) agreed that a working group 
be established to conduct an in-depth examination of one or more of the twelve 
recommendations and the responses provided by the action plan. 
 

Terms of reference 
 
Draft terms of reference were discussed and agreed by the first meeting of the 
working group on 22 January 2018.  The terms of reference were subsequently 
agreed by a meeting of the Committee on 15 February 2018.  The full version of 
the Working Group’s terms of reference can be found at Appendix 1. 
 

Membership 
 
The Working Group is comprised of the following Members of the Committee: 
 

 

Councillor  
Tim Wilson  
(Chair of the 
Working Group) 

 

Councillor  
Chris Towe (Chair 
of the Committee) 
 
 
 

 

Councillor  
Julie Fitzpatrick 

 

Councillor  
Liz Hazell 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Councillor  
Tina Jukes 

 

Mrs Teresa Tunnell  
(Parent Governor 
Member of the 
Committee) 
 
 

 
The Working Group has been supported by the following officers. 
 

Dr Paul Fantom Democratic Services Officer 

Mrs Nikki Gough Democratic Services Officer 

Ms Debbie Carter Assistant Director (Children’s Social Care) 

https://cmispublic.walsall.gov.uk/cmis/Councillors/tabid/63/ctl/ViewCMIS_Person/mid/383/id/379/ScreenMode/Alphabetical/Default.aspx
https://cmispublic.walsall.gov.uk/cmis/Councillors/tabid/63/ctl/ViewCMIS_Person/mid/383/id/42/ScreenMode/Alphabetical/Default.aspx
https://cmispublic.walsall.gov.uk/cmis/Councillors/tabid/63/ctl/ViewCMIS_Person/mid/383/id/372/ScreenMode/Alphabetical/Default.aspx
https://cmispublic.walsall.gov.uk/cmis/Councillors/tabid/63/ctl/ViewCMIS_Person/mid/383/id/398/ScreenMode/Alphabetical/Default.aspx
https://cmispublic.walsall.gov.uk/cmis/Councillors/tabid/63/ctl/ViewCMIS_Person/mid/383/id/373/ScreenMode/Alphabetical/Default.aspx
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Methodology 
 
Since its establishment, the Working Group has held three meetings. 
 
The first meeting, which took place on 22 January 2018, reviewed the twelve 
recommendations from the Ofsted inspection report and identified two of the 
recommendations that the Working Group wished to review.  These are: 
 

Recommendation 1: Ensure that thresholds of need are understood and 
applied at every stage of the child’s journey. 
 
Recommendation 2: Ensure that frontline management oversight of practice 
improves the quality of decisions and the provision of help to children. 
 

The Working Group proposed to review the actions, measures and timescales for 
tackling these recommendations and, in order to achieve this, adopted the 
following approach: 
 

 Who do you want to see? 

 When do you want to see them? 

 What will you ask them? 

 What other data will you want to see? 
 
A comprehensive list of questions was devised by Working Group members [See 
Appendices 2 and 3] and the other data/information required in advance of the 
meetings was specified and supplied to the Working Group by the Children’s 
Services Directorate. 
 
To review each of the two recommendations in turn, two meetings were arranged 
for 1 and 5 March 2018 respectively; however, due to adverse weather 
conditions, the meeting due to be held on 1 March was rescheduled and held on 
14 March 2018. 
 
For each meeting, the people or groups of people that the Working Group wished 
to interview were identified and invited to attend one of the meetings. 
 
Given the number of questions formulated and people to be interviewed, in order 
to maximise effectiveness, the Working Group decided to divide into two sub-
groups of three Committee Members and a support officer.  At the conclusion of 
the interviews, the two sub-groups reconvened so that they could consider each 
other’s findings and formulate conclusions and recommendations. 
 
The timescales being adhered to by the Working Group were that this report 
should be presented to the meeting of the Education and Children’s Services 
Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 27 March 2018.  The Committee would 
then be invited to make recommendations as to whether the report should be 
presented to the Cabinet and/or the Council in due course for the consideration 
of its findings, conclusions and recommendations.  
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Findings 
 
This element of the report contains a summary of the Working Group’s findings. 
 

For ‘Recommendation 1’: Ensure that thresholds of need are 
understood and applied at every stage of the child’s journey. 
 
The Working Group considered Recommendation 1 at the reconvened meeting 
held on 14 March 2018, when the following were interviewed:  The Chair of the 
Local Safeguarding Children’s Board (LSCB), representatives of West Midlands 
Police and the Walsall Healthcare NHS Trust, together with an Assistant Director, 
three Group Managers, a Team Manager and several social workers from the 
Children’s Services Directorate. 
 
The Working Group was informed about the composition of the Multi Agency 
Safeguarding Hub (MASH).  Currently, this comprises six social workers, a Team 
Manager, two Assistant Team Managers, two West Midlands Police officers (a 
Detective Sergeant and a Detective Constable), a Safeguarding Nurse, an 
Education Welfare Officer, a Probation Officer, an Early Help worker and a 
representative from Black Country Women’s Aid.  It was stated at the outset that 
the MASH has only 24 hours to deal with a concern that has been referred to it.  
MASH believes it would be beneficial for the team to have representatives from 
mental health and housing involved in the MASH on a day-to-day basis. 
 
There was a question on the support given in terms of the Local Safeguarding 
Children’s Board’s (LSCB’s) training programme on thresholds.  Members were 
advised that prior to the Ofsted inspection, on-going multi-agency training/ 
workshops were delivered by Heads of Service/Group Managers.  This 
sometimes includes input from partners.  This training is part of the LSCB training 
to raise awareness and embed so as to ensure that staff members are 
comfortable with using thresholds and managing risk.  Furthermore, staff should 
be able to approach their line manager or the Safeguarding Lead to discuss any 
points of clarification regarding thresholds.  It was pointed out that a new 
Thresholds document had been signed off and introduced [See Appendix 5]. 
 
Having regard to the making of referrals to the MASH, it was noted that this is 
done either by making a telephone enquiry, when advice and guidance is given, 
or by completing and submitting a Multi-Agency Referral Form (MARF). These 
records are kept for significant periods and in the case of a child in care would be 
kept for their lifetime, so may endure and have long standing consequences.  
When the threshold for referral is not met, referrals are classed as No Further 
Action (NFA) and ‘pushed back’ to the referring agency with advice about 
appropriate action.  It was pointed out by the Group Manager that the Ofsted 
inspection had referred to the high number of such contacts coming into the 
MASH.  The greatest number of referrals comes from schools and in September 
2017, there were 40 referrals from schools that were classed as NFA and were 
‘pushed back’ with guidance on what action to take.  By February 2018, the 
number of such school referrals ‘pushed back’ has been reduced to 3 as a result 
of this educative process. 
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Members were advised that domestic violence (DV) is a significant issue in 
Walsall, and that to deal with this there is considerable joint working between the 
Council and West Midlands Police.  However, of the 53 per cent of referrals being 
made to MASH by the Police, 73 per cent of these were subsequently classed as 
NFA.  Since January 2018, new criteria for low-level concerns have been agreed 
with the Police, and they now screen prior to submitting to MASH and 
consequently an improvement in the position has been observed. 
 
Similarly, for MARFs received from health workers, when 36 were reviewed in 
February, it was found that only approximately 2 per cent met the threshold.  It 
was felt that there was a tendency for NHS staff to be more risk averse than 
other members of the MASH (as corroborated by NHS representatives – see 
below), which suggests a need for greater clarity and more work with other 
agencies.  To address this, MASH has held meetings with the NHS’s 111 Centre 
based in Sandwell and with the Beacon Drugs and Alcohol Team, and there is a 
willingness on the part of the MASH to meet with and work with all partners to 
continue to raise awareness. 
 
Training on threshold policies is updated regularly, especially given the 
complexity of cases being handled and the requirement for staff members to be 
proficient in exercising decision-making and judgement skills.  In terms of 
additional/new training being given, following questions from the Working Group 
it was confirmed that all MASH staff receive training, which occurs frequently, is 
reinforced weekly or even daily, and there are also regular discussions of cases 
by the MASH team.  In addition, there is attendance of workshops by all new staff 
members, including social workers completing the Assessed and Supported Year 
in Employment (ASYE) programme. 
 
Two full-time officers from West Midlands Police (a Detective Sergeant and a 
Detective Constable) are now assigned to the Walsall MASH.  This is a similar 
configuration to that in other neighbouring local authorities, with the exception of 
Birmingham, which have a different set up due to the complexity of issues and 
size of area involved.  The two Police Officers currently working in the MASH 
have been there since Christmas 2017, although one of these officers is returning 
to this type of work following a break.  Although they have not received LSCB 
training, both officers have been given internal training on thresholds from a 
Detective Chief Inspector (DCI). 
 
The Police role within MASH was explained.  They are based in the MASH and 
are part of the strategy discussion and to share information.  They also ensure, 
as part of a ‘gate-keeping’ role, that information is not shared unnecessarily when 
it is not relevant.  The Police also contribute to the running of MASH by providing 
an input and suggestions on issues and process changes, with domestic violence 
screening being an area of particular concern. 
 
The Central Referral Unit (CRU) is based at West Bromwich Police Station and 
provides a research and information service for six of the seven local authority 
areas.  The information gathered by this unit is then sent back to the respective 
MASH.  Some changes to working hours and shift patterns have been piloted in 
respect of Walsall, but not the other local authorities, and this has been beneficial 
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to the provision of research and information from the CRU to MASH.  A version of 
the tool for the triaging of cases by the Police was developed in the Birmingham 
MASH and has been implemented in Walsall.  Police officers in the MASH have a 
checklist that they use for this purpose. 
 
Walsall Healthcare NHS Trust allocates a named nurse to the MASH and this 
staff member is also responsible for liaison with the Dudley and Walsall Mental 
Health NHS Trust (as there is currently no mental health nursing expertise within 
MASH) and with GPs.  The named nurse uses the NHS’s systems for carrying 
out checks using the NHS’s electronic records to ascertain if there are any child 
protection issues, as there are health records for everyone. 
 
The NHS representatives noted that there have been a high number of contacts 
referred to the MASH that have not met the threshold for statutory intervention.  
Some work and training has been initiated to address this.  Nevertheless, it is 
recognised that many NHS practitioners remain risk averse.  Training on MARFs 
for staff in hospitals is being carried out internally and Accident & Emergency 
staff members are required to do threshold training up to Level 3. 
 
When asked about the LSCB training, the NHS representatives confirmed that 
nothing has been offered from a MASH training perspective to NHS staff, but as 
previously stated nurses do receive training and have expertise in relation to 
thresholds.  It is acknowledged that participation in wider training could be 
beneficial; however, there is the issue of capacity and covering the work because 
it would not be possible to shut down the MASH for the long period of time that 
this type of training might require. The time factor and the workload balance, 
between attending strategy meetings and completing checks were also referred 
to during the interview. 
 
It was reported that there are ‘flags’ on the Hospital’s records if there is a child 
protection plan, or if there is a pattern over the last six hospital attendances that 
raises concerns, following which a social worker is advised.  A national Child 
Protection Information Spine (CPIS) is due to go live in Walsall during March 
2018 and this will allow health staff in an unscheduled care setting to enquire 
whether a child is looked after or on a child protection plan. This information is 
linked to their health record and should be available if the child is seen by health 
outside the Walsall area.  During the recent Care Quality Commission (CQC) 
inspection, there was some criticism of ‘A&E cards’ (which indicate staff 
responsibilities), and it is noted that changes to these are being actioned. 
 
In relation to health visitors, and what they should do when there is uncertainty 
about whether the threshold has been met, the NHS Trust does have a duty line 
staffed by named nurses, and which has been in place since 2014.  Checks and 
consultations are made via this duty line before referrals to the MASH are made. 
 
As regards having mental health expertise in the MASH, and this point had been 
raised during the CQC inspection, it is a matter the Clinical Commissioning 
Group (CCG) should consider.  This reiterates earlier observations that having 
this additional expertise in relation to behaviours, diagnoses and treatments 
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would be welcomed by the NHS staff in the MASH, as well as their colleagues 
from Children’s Services and the Police. 
 
Referrals to MASH from the NHS are made using the MARF form, and this 
specifies contact details and the relevant line manager. When asked by Members 
whether they were satisfied that the right number of referrals is being made, the 
NHS representatives expressed confidence that the referrals coming through 
their team are appropriate and should not need to be pushed back.  When 
MARFs are ‘pushed back’ by the MASH, the NHS may be asked by the MASH 
team to review what has happened.  When compared with colleagues from the 
Police and Children’s Services, the level of NHS support was discussed.  It is felt 
that another named nurse would be of benefit to the MASH, and that this would 
be helpful with completing checks. 
 
Turning to the social workers based in the MASH, they indicated that they are 
acutely aware of the high proportion of contacts not meeting the threshold for 
statutory intervention and action is being taken to address poor quality and 
inappropriate MARFs.  This has included the development of a new, simplified 
MARF, with the intention of making it easier for partners to use.  When a 
particular agency is submitting poor quality MARFs, or when a cohort of 
applications is made without sufficient reference to the threshold, this is noted 
and meetings are held with partners.  This is found to be more effective than 
merely rejecting the MARFs.  It gives all participants a better understanding of 
processes, pressures and each other’s needs. 
 
There was a question around the circumstances when a child needs to come into 
foster care or residential care but there is a delay.  In such a situation placements 
are always arranged by Social Care, but if there is high demand on sourcing 
suitable places this can sometimes lead to delays.  However, for children with 
complex needs, where it is safe to do so, a range of resources are put in place to 
enable the child to remain safely living with their family.  There is collaborative 
working with a range of agencies including CAMHS.  Reviews and dip sampling 
are used to learn from such experiences. 
 
In response to a supplementary question from a Member, it was confirmed that 
kinship care (i.e. staying with their family) is always attempted whenever 
possible.  There are a high number of children placed with connected persons; 
however, it is also recognised that there are situations when it may not be 
appropriate or safe to do this. 
 
A Solutions Panel (which meets every Tuesday) identifies those children who are 
on the ‘edge of care’ and ensures effective packages of support are put in place 
to reduce the need to initiate Court proceedings.  The Public Law Outline PLO 
panel (which meets on Thursdays, and has Children’s Services and Legal 
Services in attendance) considers cases of children where court proceedings are 
necessary and makes recommendations to the Assistant Director. 
 
A question was asked why there are differences in the number of MARFs 
received from the various agencies.  There has been a reduction in the number 
of domestic violence referrals because they are now being screened differently 



10 

by the Police.  This is due to the introduction of a new system where screening of 
the DV logs is carried out by the Detective Sergeant before they come to the 
social workers. 
 
Additional NHS staffing in the MASH is needed because there is a consensus of 
opinion that there are issues because of a lack of consistency.  Also, health 
visitor activity which contributes to child protection was raised, together with 
having support from the consultants in CAMHS on children with complex needs. 
 
There can be difficulties when there is a child who is subject to a child protection 
plan and requires assistance from the wider partnership, and health visitors are 
visiting on a monthly basis.  The view expressed by both the Working Group and 
interviewees is that health visits need to be more frequent and based on co-
operation and support. 
 
When asked whether there are other professionals who should be working in the 
MASH, it was felt that housing, mental health and the Beacon (alcohol and drug 
Team) should be represented.  It was pointed out that representatives from 
housing attend the Solutions Panel and that this is very helpful.  Notwithstanding 
this, the need to have housing expertise based full-time in the MASH was 
reiterated, so that the housing dimension to any of the problems would be easier 
to resolve.  Also, a direct link to WHG/Accord/other social housing providers 
would be of benefit to the MASH. 
 
In noting that most MARFs classed as NFAs originate from schools, this 
accounted for 95 per cent of advice and information calls.  It remains evident that 
some schools are still unclear about their responsibilities and the use of 
thresholds.  It had previously been possible to identify particular schools where 
this was the case, but there no longer appeared to be a pattern for this.  It was 
asserted that more training for head teachers and designated safeguarding leads 
(DSLs) should be provided. 
 
The Working Group heard from the Chair of the LSCB that data relating to 
thresholds is monitored through a sub-committee of the Board.  This is a multi-
agency audit process and data is received from MASH detailing the number and 
types of referrals. 
 
There is an escalation policy that should be used when a referrer remains 
concerned about the safety of a child.  In such circumstances, the case will be 
escalated to the Head of Safeguarding, who will further escalate to senior 
managers if necessary.  It is suggested that this is not used enough, despite 
there being good awareness of the policy.  It is acknowledged that the use of the 
escalation policy is not monitored meaning that there is not the data to support 
the statement. 
 
The Working Group was advised that the document ‘multi-agency guidance for 
thresholds of need and intervention’ [see Appendix 5] had been updated and 
has just been finalised and signed off by the LCSB.  Further guidance has been 
developed in response to criticism by Ofsted around a lack of clarity at Levels 3 
and 4.  In response to challenge from Members around the inclusion of children 
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with disabilities, the Working Group was reassured that this group was included, 
as the extra vulnerabilities of disabled children were acknowledged. 
 
It has been recognised that previous training could be improved and did not have 
the desired impact.  In the light of the updated thresholds, a plan for training has 
been developed to commence in May 2018.  The revised training plan is to be 
piloted with LCSB Board Members.  This will ensure that understanding of 
thresholds is embedded at Board level.  The implementation plan included clarity 
that thresholds needed to be understood by all agencies. Members questioned 
how the impact of training is measured.  It was concluded that the evaluation and 
measuring of training needs to be more robust. 
 
In response to the Ofsted recommendations, the LSCB is now functioning in an 
improved way.  This includes a better multi-agency auditing procedure to ensure 
that information is collated to give a ‘picture’ of a child’s life. 
 
Members questioned if the LCSB has the authority that is required to allow 
relevant information to be accessed.  The Chair of the Board clarified that 
although the LCSB could not legally require access, it did have significant 
influence to ensure that this happened.  Also relationships in accessing 
information from GPs were developing well through the CCG. 
 
The Working Group heard that domestic violence was a problem in Walsall and 
this has made up a large number of referrals to the MASH.  However, this has 
been improved by a filtering process carried out by the police, and this has 
made a difference.  Monthly dip samples are being received by LCSB from 
MASH.  These highlighted inappropriate referrals and also indicate those 
agencies that are not referring at all. 
 
The Working Group was advised by the Assistant Director that the new Children 
and Social Work Bill is to remove local LSCBs.  Transitional arrangements will 
be put in place and proposals in relation to how the future partnership 
arrangements will operate. 
 
Members asked for clarification on how a child may need to be taken into care.  
The Group were advised of two routes.  One route is a voluntary arrangement, 
meaning that parents retain parental responsibility for their child.  It was noted 
by the Working Group that nationally there has been historical misuse of this 
route into care and judicial guidance has been issued.  The other route requires 
a Court Order.  This route requires significant evidence to demonstrate that the 
child is at risk of significant harm. 
 
Officers outlined the process when a concern about a child is raised.  Where 
there is evidence of physical or sexual abuse, the case will always be referred 
directly into social care.  However, in other circumstances initially where 
appropriate, the Early Help Locality Team will become involved with the family to 
support parents to change.  If there is poor engagement or no change the case 
will be stepped-up to Children’s Social Care.  In severe circumstances and 
where necessary, a child could be removed from their family on the same day 
as they are referred to social care.  This could require the Police to use their 
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powers to protect the child so that they can be placed in foster care until an 
application to Court can be made.  However, in most circumstances there is a 
prolonged period of working with parents to help them to improve their care of 
the child before court proceedings are considered.  The Working Group heard 
that a tool called the ‘graded care profile’ is being used in social care and locality 
teams to help to assess situations of neglect, as this is often hard to measure 
and determine that harm is being caused as a result of neglect.  This tool will be 
used by other organisations, such as health agencies, as part of the LSCB 
neglect strategy. 
 
The Working Group challenged what action is being taken for those children 
who have met the threshold of care but remain living with their birth families.  
The Working Group was advised that the Children Act 1989 has a number of 
key principles, one of which is the use of the least intrusive order to ensure a 
child’s safety.  However, the practice nationally as well as locally is seeing an 
increase in the use of care orders at home by the court system when the lesser 
measure of a supervision order could be more appropriate. 
 
In relation to an overload of domestic violence cases referred to MASH, a 
screening tool has been developed by Barnardos.  This is now being used to 
ensure that the correct cases are being referred. Members questioned how 
assurance can be given that cases are not being missed.  Officers explained 
that for a period of 2 months all cases identified and those that had been filtered 
out by the tool are referred to the MASH, and this clearly demonstrates that the 
correct cases are being selected. 
 
The Working Group learned that the quality of the child and family assessments 
are variable and too much emphasis is given to self-reporting by parents.  It is 
considered that this should be challenged as the social worker assessment 
formed part of evidence when attending court.  This is confirmed as an area of 
work that needs improvement through training, using a ‘curiosity’ approach to 
ensure that information is triangulated. 
 
In response to concerns about children with disabilities, the Working Group was 
advised that these children will routinely be referred via the MASH to the 
Disabilities Team as this often requires a different approach by social workers 
with skills in both disability and safeguarding. 
 
If intervention can be provided early on in a child’s life, the impact can be more 
effective and reduce harm suffered by a child.  It is acknowledged that if this 
does not happen, or the intervention is not effective, the legacy can be that 
children come into care later on when their needs have become more complex. 
This it is why it is important to make the right decision about a child coming into 
care at the right time.  There has been an increase in older children, over 10 
years old, coming into care.  Officers stressed that a change in leadership and a 
stable management tier are now in place to ensure that the right children are 
coming into care at the right time and for as long as is needed. 
 
Members questioned if the escalation policy is used, and officers confirmed that 
other professionals did not utilise the escalation process enough and it was 
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stressed that partners needed to hold accountability for the cases they have 
referred and these should be escalated where it is felt necessary. 
 
Training on thresholds has been revised and implementation will be driven 
through the partnership to improve accountability across agencies.  Training 
sessions are mandatory.  The Working Group was advised that several audits 
had taken place and that the use of thresholds was found to be appropriate.  
Officers advised the Working Group that improvement is still required and the 
root cause and action required is understood. 
 
In terms of timescales and processes, the Council has 24 hours to determine 
the outcome of a contact with a family and a maximum of 45 days to complete a 
children and family’s assessment.  If a child comes into the care of the local 
authority in an emergency, the child can be protected by the Police for 72 hours 
during which time the Council needs to go to court to obtain a legal order keep 
the child in care.  It is acknowledged that the timescales involved are tight. 
 
A weekly solutions panel comprised of early help, education, CAMHS and social 
care hears cases and has been helpful in identifying blockages and where the 
system is not working, for example, children getting a school place and the 
practice of health visitors.  The panel assists social workers to identify solutions 
to practice issues.  
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For ‘Recommendation 2’: Ensure that frontline management 
oversight of practice improves the quality of decisions and the 
provision of help to children. 
 
The Working Group considered Recommendation 2 at the meeting held on         
5 March 2018.  The Working Group interviewed an Assistant Director, Principal 
Social Worker, Group Manager, two Team Managers and several social workers 
(including two ASYE social workers) from the Children’s Services Directorate. 
 
The Working Group was informed that all social workers receive monthly 
supervision, but for newly qualified social workers on the ASYE programme, 
supervision is initially fortnightly and then becomes monthly.  The ASYE social 
workers also receive support from the Social Work Academy.  The new 
supervision monitoring system, which enables the identification of compliance 
issues, is being implemented and will take some time to become fully embedded.  
Although there are aspects of it that continue to be viewed as being bureaucratic, 
improvements are being made.  The MOSAIC software has templates within 
which mandatory fields have to be completed.  This software can be used to 
generate reports on supervision and it is hoped that it will be possible to run 
similar reports on Management Decision Records (MDRs).  Trials on this 
development are being held and, if successful, this will be a powerful tool.  
However, the importance for supervision records being of high quality was 
emphasised.  Quality audits had been conducted by the Principal Social Worker 
and it has been found that there is some variability in quality. 
 
When responding to questions on training on the MOSAIC software, accuracy 
when recording supervision is considered of paramount importance.  It is 
recognised that some people are better at doing this than others and, therefore, 
mandatory recording training is available three times per year to help to achieve 
this.  When holding a supervision session, the notes are entered on to the 
MOSAIC system during the meeting because to type them up later would cause 
delay and have an adverse impact on the team managers’ workload. 
 
Members asked whether the use of practice standards in relation to supervision 
and management oversight are being reinforced.  The practice standards were 
circulated before Christmas 2017 and are now reasonably well embedded at the 
‘front door’; however, there is greater variability in how well embedded they are in 
other parts of the service.  The appointment of a number of permanent team 
managers has been beneficial and is expected to contribute to making further 
improvements.  There have been improvements in MDRs but there are still 
consistency issues and gaps, so this continues to be viewed as work in progress. 
 
Prior to the Ofsted inspection, progress was being made in regard to the 
embedding of the range of analytical tools to support good decision-making. 
Since the appointment of the Child Sexual Exploitation (CSE) Operational Lead, 
there has been a CSE practice uplift, which has been done via workshops.  
Analytical tools for the assessment of risk are being used by Team Managers, 
with the ‘Resilience Matrix’ and the ‘Discrepancy Matrix’ both contributing to 
having the correct information, thereby enabling social workers to have the 
necessarily challenging conversations about managing cases.  Currently, 
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attention is being given to the use of new electronic devices, so that activities of 
this nature can be done in a timely manner and in the best way to give support. 
 
It was confirmed that the Supervision Toolkit is Walsall Council’s own document, 
but that it is similar to that in use at other local authorities.  This document was 
revised by the Principal Social Worker at the end of 2016 and made available 
from January 2017.  With reference to the provision of bespoke training, a highly 
regarded independent trainer, who has worked with the Council before, has been 
commissioned to provide training on supervision and child protection.  The 
benefit of this training arises because, during supervision, managers may learn 
about aspects of cases that are distressful, and they also need support to be able 
to deal with this. 
 
Reference was made to the introduction of the ‘unit’ model, which brings staff 
members together so that they can talk about their work and disseminate/share 
information with other team members. 
 
When considering how managers prepare for supervision, it was explained to the 
Working Group that there are essentially four components: a support function, a 
managerial/ workload function, looking at specific cases and continued 
professional development (CPD) to review what training has been done by staff 
or is to be completed.  This approach includes looking at caseloads and carrying 
out a ‘temperature take’ to find out if there are any other issues that might be 
impacting upon performance.  Should staff experience additional caseload 
pressure, or be dealing with particularly complex or challenging cases, they can 
request extra supervision from managers.  Where a case is very high profile and 
complicated, or there are legal or resource implications, then there can be a 
meeting to discuss issues with the Assistant Director or in some high profile 
cases even the Director of Children’s Services. 
 
The embedding of the new supervision system, and the difference being made by 
this, was addressed by Team Managers who use the statistics provided by their 
Group Managers to review the percentage of staff receiving supervision.  
However, there are accuracy issues and data can be skewed.  For instance, if a 
staff member is away from work due to illness or pregnancy, then this employee 
is still shown in the statistics generated by MOSAIC as being in work. 
 
Both Team Managers confirmed that supervision is conducted on a monthly 
basis and that they write up/input into MOSAIC during the session time, then sign 
and put the record in the staff member’s file.  Assistant Team Managers do not 
carry out supervision; Team Managers and above that have this responsibility.  
The Team Managers also supervise some administrative staff, which allows them 
to gauge more effectively how these staff can best support the work of their 
teams.  In the Initial Response Service (IRS) Team, the busy working 
environment means that there have to be lots of conversations about cases 
between monthly supervisions. 
 
Members asked the Team Managers about the use of the Practice Standards, 
the tool kit and other documentation, and whether they found these to be useful.  
The response received was that the amount of support required depends on the 
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individual staff member, as senior practitioners require less or different types of 
support to newly qualified ASYE workers who need to have their confidence 
developed.  An important aspect of supervision, reiterated in several 
conversations with staff members, is the value of reflective supervision, and that 
these documents can act as a valuable reference tool.  There is recognition that it 
is not always possible to have an in-depth discussion to deal with all issues 
during supervision.  Hence, a further meeting might have to be convened to 
accommodate this. 
 
Both Team Managers are aware of the criticisms that had been made by Ofsted 
in its inspection report.  Their involvement in weekly meetings with Group 
Managers allows them the opportunity to participate in working towards the 
improvement plans and implementing recommendations. 
 
The managers were asked about MOSAIC, and whether the system was meeting 
their needs. They acknowledged that because there are a lot of forms in its 
workflow that have to be completed sequentially, it can be time-consuming and 
the MOSAIC system cumbersome to use. 
 
The Working Group met front-line social workers (ranging from newly qualified 
social workers on the ASYE programme to senior practitioners) drawn from a 
number of teams: Corporate Parenting, Initial Response and the Safeguarding 
Families Service.  When asked whether they feel well supported and receive the 
right help and direction, the response was positive and unanimous.  They feel 
supported by Team Managers and ATMs, regular supervision is provided and 
their managers are persistent so that nothing is ‘let slip’.  Value is also placed on 
support from colleagues and peers, especially in the context of ‘unit’ meetings, 
which has had a positive impact on case discussion, and in the case of the ASYE 
social workers support from the Social Work Academy. 
 
When they have to access support, the social workers confirmed that their 
managers are responsive, give of their time and are good at providing guidance 
and direction via the issuing of MDRs.  The recruitment of permanent managers 
was viewed very positively because the previous, temporary, managers had not 
always recorded everything and were not always easily contactable. 
 
For social workers, in situations when things are ‘not going to plan’, it was noted 
that there is not just advice and support from their own managers; there is 
practical support from peers and other managers. If necessary, managers will 
accompany social workers on their visits.  A further example was given by a 
social worker who had been on duty until 10.30 pm but whose manager (whilst 
not being on duty themselves at that time) had remained in contact, arranged 
support from the Emergency Duty Team (EDT) and followed this up the following 
day.  It was also noted that compared with other local authorities, including those 
that had received a higher rating from Ofsted, the support for ASYE social 
workers is very good. 
 
Supervision is viewed positively, as a time not just to receive direction but to be 
reflective with regard to the cases that are currently being dealt with.  It is the 
responsibility of individual social workers to make the most of it.  Social workers 
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are expected to write case summaries and prepare beforehand, so that they are 
fully prepared for supervision and can use the time allotted to best effect.  This 
allows for discussion of the best ways to approach cases or problems and to 
improve the work with families.  All staff members confirm that their managers 
are always prepared for the supervision sessions and that they make use of the 
Toolkit, and especially the ‘discrepancy matrix’ during supervision. 
 
When asked how supervision can be improved, it is felt that fewer cases would 
give greater time for reflection, and ideally the amount of time available for 
supervision each month could be increased.  There is also a degree of repetition 
in the recording of supervision, so that conversations that have taken place 
during the preceding weeks are repeated so they can be recorded on MOSAIC. 
There was a view that a more efficient way of recording these at the time and 
then incorporating them into the supervision record should be devised. 
 
Members enquired about the numbers of cases currently being handled by those 
who attended the Working Group’s meetings, which were 13, 10, 12, 18, 19 and 
14 respectively.  The Social Worker with 18 cases stated that this had reduced 
from 28 cases when they came off duty last time.  It is recognised that the 
caseload for duty social workers fluctuates considerably but staff do all that they 
can to bring the numbers down and address the balance. 
 
In relation to the outcomes of the Ofsted inspection report, the social workers 
referred to the importance of good handover meetings, managers using MDRs to 
good effect, and clear and detailed tasks and timescales being set by managers. 
 
The training for social workers in Walsall is considered to be very good, although 
there appears to be some variation in the way in which training opportunities are 
communicated to social workers.  Some managers maintain a grid for all of their 
staff, specifying training completed or to be taken, and they raise this at ‘unit’ 
meetings; whereas others circulate emails to staff for them to book on to training.  
This is an inconsistency of approach and has led to some social workers 
(including agency workers) missing out on courses that are mandatory. 
 
The Working Group heard from the Principal Social Worker that the supervision 
monitoring system has now been embedded and is providing transparency as to 
where further work is needed in terms of supervision.  A target of 95 per cent of 
completed supervisions has been set internally.  However, where supervision is 
not possible, for reasons outside of manager’s control, this could distort the 
baseline figures and mean that the target is not met.  In addition, the Working 
Group was advised that the supervision policy in Walsall was considered to be 
very good and one of the reasons why the Council is successful in recruiting 
new social workers.  Managers receive training on preparation for supervision 
and typically draft an agenda, review case notes and compile questions. 
Evidence of supervision meetings is held on file, along with the associated 
action plans produced as a result of supervision. 
 
Members were also informed by the Principal Social Worker that the practice 
standards in relation to supervision and management oversight had been 
reinforced through the practice improvement forum and also through further 
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dispersal and discussion with staff.  It was noted that social workers felt positive 
towards supervision and found it to be supportive to their role. 
 
The Principal Social Worker stated that improvement was ongoing.  Permanent 
managers are now in place and work to retain staff is continuing.  Members 
were assured that all front line managers receive supervision training which is 
mandatory.  All managers and social workers are trained to use an analysis grid 
which is a simple tool that assists greatly in decision-making.  Since the tool has 
been introduced, better analysis has been recorded on case files. 
 
Members were informed by the Group Manager that the supervision policy is 
embedding and is a key element of the management role.  The new supervision 
policy was implemented in April/May 2017 and is well established in some units.  
Where this had not been the case, the aim is to achieve consistency.  
Strategically, supervision levels are a regular item on the agenda at the 
Performance Board, and within the quality and assurance audits.  It was noted 
by the Working Group that practice standards have been a re-launched. 
 
It is possible to generate performance reports from MOSAIC demonstrating how 
the conversation held in supervision translates into a plan.  The Working Group 
also learnt that supervision is held more regularly for new social workers and the 
record of this forms part of social worker’s portfolio. 
 
The Working Group asked for clarification on the operation of procedures when 
a social worker is absent due to ill health.  Members were advised that social 
workers work together, are aware of cases and that the team will manage the 
case load if a staff member is absent due to illness.  Although it is dependent 
upon the situation, a decision is made whether to re-allocate cases.  Members 
learnt that social workers operate a buddy system to assist in such situations 
and to ensure that children are familiar with other staff members.  In response to 
challenge from the Working Group, to question if the target of 95 per cent 
supervision rates is achievable, the Group Manager stated that where staff are 
absent due to long term ill health supervision is picked up in the next month.  It 
was stressed that there is an expectation that supervision is prioritised. 
 
The new supervision monitoring system has been embedded and is making an 
impact at management level, allowing further details and patterns to be 
identified.  Also, managers are now more proactive as they were monitored 
against targets.  The Working Group was advised that practice standards in 
relation to supervision and management oversight are reinforced every two/ 
three months and that this is working well.  Managers are able to produce 
reports from MOSAIC management system; however, it would be desirable for 
MOSAIC to produce ‘in-time’ performance data. 
 
Group Managers also receive monthly supervision which includes discussion of 
complex cases to ensure joint decision-making.  Senior Managers have an open 
door policy and can always be contacted.  Group Managers support each other 
and assist in resolving difficult situations.  The Working Group heard that this 
often happens outside of supervision. Complex cases identified during 
supervision are taken to unit meetings for further consideration.  
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Conclusions 
 
The Members of the Working Group were impressed by the honest, informative 
and open responses given to their questions by all of the interviewees. 
 
Having regard to recommendations 1 and 2 of the Ofsted Action Plan, the overall 
view of the Working Group is that improvements are being made and that at the 
current time these are going in the right direction.  Careful management of the 
actions is required to maintain the current improvements. 
 

For ‘Recommendation 1’ (Meeting held on 14 March 2018) 
 
In order to gain an appreciation of whether the thresholds of need are understood 
and applied at every stage of the child’s journey, the Working Group interviewed 
the Chair of the LSCB, members of staff from different levels within the Children’s 
Services Directorate, and representatives from the Walsall Healthcare NHS Trust 
and West Midlands Police.  A significant element of these discussions centred on 
the operation of the partnership’s Multi-Agency Safeguarding Hub (MASH), 
hosted by the Council, the referral processes and the contributions being made 
by the partner organisations. 
 
It is noted that the statutory requirement for an LSCB is to be removed, this being 
in accordance with the new Children and Social Work Bill that is currently 
undergoing Parliamentary consideration and will appear on the Statute Book in 
2018.  It is recognised that the Board’s authority and its role has been restricted 
to influencing partners. 
 
The Working Group was assured that the number of inappropriate referrals 
relating to Domestic Violence has reduced, and that there are safeguards in 
place to ensure that cases are not missed. 
 
There are concerns regarding the overly bureaucratic court systems and of 
children remaining at home with parents, but being the subject of a care order. 
The Working Group would like more information about the operation of the 
Children’s Guardian and the Child and Family Court Advisory and Support 
Service (CAFCASS).  Particular concern is expressed regarding the use of care 
orders at home and comparative data for other local authorities that use 
Wolverhampton Court is requested by the Working Group.  It was also noted 
that there is an increase in the number of children over 10 years of age being 
taken into care by the Council.  This information should be recorded in order to 
be made available for future Ofsted inspections. 

 
The theme of partner organisations not making use of the escalation policy when 
referrals (whether via the submission of a MARF or via a telephone referral) are 
‘pushed back’ is evident.  There is a tendency to let matters lie and not to take full 
responsibility for what to do next when this happens; this responsibility lies with 
the referrer, and they should make greater use of the escalation policy when 
appropriate.  The use of a suitable tool for all partners to use so referral decisions 
can be justified should a case eventually come to court was recommended. 
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The findings suggest that further development should take place to ensure that 
the quality of social worker assessments of families and children are consistent in 
order to allow a sound judgement to be made. 
 
It is confirmed that new guidance for thresholds of need and intervention has 
been introduced [see Appendix 5] and that a major training programme for this 
will be initiated from May onwards.  This document and its associated 
implementation plan will assist in ensuring that thresholds of need are 
understood by staff members and partner organisations.  The Working Group 
was assured that a revised training programme would reinforce this 
understanding and, therefore, the impact of this should be monitored. 
 

For ‘Recommendation 2’ (Meeting held on 5 March 2018) 
 
To ascertain whether the frontline management oversight of practice is 
improving the quality of decisions and the provision of help to children, the 
Working Group interviewed members of staff from different levels within the 
Children’s Services Directorate. 
 
The evidence gathered from this questioning, as reported in the findings of this 
report, indicates that there is a level of consistency in the responses across the 
teams and within the hierarchy of the Children’s Services Directorate.  This led 
the Working Group to the conclusion that the supervision system is being 
implemented or is in the process of being embedded, that it is working well, and 
is being used to identify compliance and non-compliance.  There is some 
variation, but there is work ongoing to address this. 
 
All interviewees confirm that the practice standards, supervision policy and 
toolkit are used in relation to their own supervision.  The support received from 
managers is positive and, with the recruitment of more permanent managers, 
the effectiveness of supervision has increased further.  Particular emphasis is 
placed on the value of reflective supervision, the use of MDRs by managers, 
and daily support from managers, peers and colleagues.  There is some 
repetitiveness, nonetheless, in that conversations carried out concerning cases 
are unrecorded until the next supervision, when they have to be repeated in 
order to be entered onto MOSAIC. 
 
The identification of CPD opportunities is a key component of supervision.  The 
Working Group notes that the communication of such events can vary and, as a 
consequence, some social workers have missed training opportunities that they 
should have been able to benefit from. 
 
Several interviewees raised points concerning the MOSAIC package, with 
suggestions being proposed for ways in which this might be made more 
efficient, so that the data and reports produced by MOSAIC are timelier.  
Accordingly, a number of recommendations have been made in this report.  
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Recommendations 
 

For ‘Recommendation 1’ (Meeting held on 14 March 2018) 
 
That the report of the Working Group be endorsed by the Cabinet and/or the 
Council and that the following recommendations to the Executive Director 
(Children’s Services) be considered and implemented as appropriate. 
 
1. A further briefing to be provided to Members regarding the removal of the 

statutory requirement to have a Local Safeguarding Children’s Board, to 
ascertain what arrangements are to be made to continue to exercise the 
functions that have been carried out by the LSCB. 
 

2. That MASH team needs to be strengthened by the allocation of support from 
a housing worker and a mental health nurse, and that the partners for these 
areas of activity be invited to consider this request. 
 

3. That the Walsall Healthcare NHS Trust be requested to consider allocating 
additional staffing order to increase the nursing support provided by the Trust 
to the MASH. 
 

4. That the use of the escalation policy be encouraged and further information 
on the policy and its use (including a clear indication of how to escalate 
cases) be communicated to all partners to encourage them to take ownership 
of it and to incorporate it into their own processes and training programmes. 
 

5. That there is a regular audit to improve social worker assessments of families 
and their children prior to such cases being referred to the MASH. 
 

6. That comparative data be sought from the other local authorities that use the 
Wolverhampton Court and CAFCASS, in order to assess understand the 
regional practice in relation to making care orders at home. 
 

7. That the forthcoming training on thresholds be subject to evaluation and 
follow up within six weeks of the events.  This is to determine and assist the 
LCSB to understand the difference that is being made due to its impact.  
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For ‘Recommendation 2’ (Meeting held on 5 March 2018) 
 
That the report of the Working Group be endorsed by the Cabinet and Council 
and that the following recommendations to the Executive Director (Children’s 
Services) be considered and implemented as appropriate. 
 
1. That consideration be given to the commissioning of amendments to the 

supervision monitoring tool and MOSAIC in order to: 
 

a) Either: 
 
(i) take account of staff member absence, for example due to illness or 

being on maternity leave, and accurately reflect this in the statistics; 
 
or 
 
(ii) incorporate an additional field in the template to allow an 

explanation for when a supervision meeting could not take place; 
 

b) Provide managers with a facility on the dashboard that will enable them 
to generate both ‘in time’ data and reports. 

 
2. That further investigation be carried out into the manner in which the informal 

discussion of cases can be more effectively recorded by managers and staff 
members, and then better incorporated into the supervision process. 
 

3. That the communication of information on training programmes be reviewed 
to achieve a consistency of approach, so that all members of staff are aware 
of training opportunities as and when they are available. 
 

4. That a further investigation be carried out into the caseloads being borne by 
on-call and duty social workers.  
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Background papers 
 
The Working Group received the following documents in advance of each of the 
meetings and used them both as a reference sources and for formulating their 
questions. [See Appendices 2 and 3] 
 
For the Recommendation 1 meeting: 
 

 Children’s Social Care and Early Help Directorate performance scorecard 
(January 2018) 

 Looked After Children – performance on a page (19 February 2018) 

 Summary of LSCB training on thresholds 

 Briefing on MASH referrals 
 
For the Recommendation 2 meeting: 
 

 Practice standards for supervision 

 Practice standards for management decision record (MDR) 

 Supervision policy (6 January 2017) 

 Supervision toolkit v.4 (6 January 2017) 

 Walsall Children’s Services  HR – performance on a page (December 2017) 

 Record of Supervision 2017/18 – performance summary (January 2018)  
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Appendix 1 
Ofsted Working Group Initiation Document 

 

 

1. Context  

 The Ofsted inspection of the Council’s services for children in need of help 
and protection, children looked after and care leavers was held between 20 
June and 13 July 2017.  The inspection report was published on 4 
September 2017 and it made twelve recommendations that have been 
addressed by the Children’s Services post-Ofsted action plan dated 1 
December 2017.  This document has now been forwarded to Ofsted. 
 
At its meeting on 16 October 2017, the Education & Children’s Services 
Overview & Scrutiny Committee agreed that a working group should be 
established to carry out a more in-depth examination of one or more of the 
individual issues arising from the inspection.  In due course, the 
recommendations of the working group would then be presented for 
consideration by the Committee. 

2. Objectives  

 The working group has identified two of the twelve recommendations from 
the Ofsted inspection report that they would wish to review: 
 
Recommendation 1: Ensure that thresholds of need are understood and 
applied at every stage of the child’s journey. 
 
Recommendation 2: Ensure that frontline management oversight of 
practice improves the quality of decisions and the provision of help to 
children. 
 
With reference to the post-Ofsted action plan, the working group propose to 
review the actions, measures and timescales for tackling the Ofsted 
recommendations and to submit a report and recommendations to the 
meeting of the Education and Children’s Services Overview and Scrutiny 
Committee to be held on 27 March 2018. 

Work Group Name: Children’s Services Ofsted Working Group 

Committee: Education & Children’s Services Overview & 
Scrutiny Committee 

Municipal Year: 2017/18 

Lead Member: Councillor Tim Wilson 

Lead Officer: Ms Debbie Carter, Assistant Director (Children’s 
Social Care) 

Support Officer: Dr Paul Fantom, Democratic Services Officer 

Membership: Councillor Julie Fitzpatrick 
Councillor Liz Hazell 
Councillor Tina Jukes 
Councillor Chris Towe 
Councillor Tim Wilson 
Mrs Teresa Tunnell 

Co-opted Members: N/A 



25 

3. Scope  

 The working group have adopted the following approach: 

 Who do you want to see? 

 When do you want to see them? 

 What will you ask them? 

 What other data will you want to see? 
 
To review each of the recommendations in turn, two meetings have been 
arranged for 1 and 5 March 2018 respectively. 
 
For each meeting, the individual people or groups of people that the 
working group would like to see have been identified.  In order to maximise 
responsiveness, it is proposed that the working group is split into two sub-
groups to facilitate this and to operate in a more informal way via focus 
groups. 
 
A comprehensive list of questions has been provided by working group 
members and other data/information required in advance of the meetings 
has been specified to be supplied by Children’s Services. 

4. Equalities Implications 

 The working group will ensure that its recommendations will take into 
account the different strands of equality and ensure that no group is 
disadvantaged. 

5. Who else will you want to take part? 

 1 March 2018 meeting: 

 Chair of Walsall LSCB 

 MASH: Group Manager, member of Staff, health representative, police 
representative 

 Service users, i.e. children and families 

 Head of Safeguarding 

 Front line social workers 

 Head of Performance 
 
5 March 2018 meeting: 

 Assistant Director (Children’s Social Care) 

 Head of Safeguarding 

 Principal social worker (Lisa Harris) 

 Group manager (to ask about their experience of supervision) and 
members of their team (to ask whether this has been done) 

 Selection of team managers/social workers from: 
o Front door 
o Safeguarding 
o Corporate parenting 
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6. Timescales & Reporting Schedule 

  

Date Action Who 

22 January 2018 Prepare terms of 
reference 

Working group 

15 February 2018 Approve terms of 
reference 

E&CS O&S Cttee 

1 March 2018 Consider/review 
recommendation 1 

Working group 

5 March 2018 Consider/review 
recommendation 2 

Working group 

27 March 2018 Present final report/ 
recommendations 

E&CS O&S Cttee 

 

7. Risk factors 

  

Risk Likelihood Measure to Resolve 

Being unable to cover 
all identified themes 
within the available 
time 

High Organise a schedule of 
meetings to plan ahead 
where possible 

Officer time available 
to support the working 
group may limit its 
ability to deliver the 
outcomes desired 

High Select two of the twelve 
recommendations, with 
one meeting of the 
working group to review 
each recommendation 

Interviewees may feel 
intimidated by a formal 
committee-style setting 

High Minimise by: 
1. Splitting working group 
into two sub-groups 
2. Interview some 
participants in groups, 
rather than individually 

 

 

Date Agreed:  Date Updated:  

 
Working group timetable: 
 

Date Activity 

22 January 2018 Meeting 1: Consider terms of reference, etc. 

26 January 2018 Group members to provide any further questions 

9-16 February 2018 Administrative arrangements for meetings (Democratic 
Services) and invitations to participants (Children’s 
Services) to be progressed. 

22 February 2018 Children’s Services to provide data/information in 
advance of meetings 

1 March 2018 Meeting 2: Consider/review recommendation 1 

5 March 2018 Meeting 3: Consider/review recommendation 2 

  



27 

Recommendation 1 - Questions 14 March 2018:    Appendix 2 
 Interviewee  Question 

1 LSCB Chair a How does the LSCB monitor how thresholds are being used correctly, 
and what assurance can we be given that it the process is working? 

b Have LSCB reviewed the thresholds? 

c Has any additional/new training been implemented? 

d How is it being delivered? 

e How has this had an impact? 

f What assurance are you seeking that it is effective? 

g What else are you doing differently? 

h Are you confident that the new measures will continue to make a positive 
difference? 

i Are you receiving monthly dip sample results from MASH? 

j If so, what do they show and is the feedback being given to partners? 

k What progress is being made to review the threshold document 

2 Head of 
S/guarding 
 
[Assistant 
Director 
(Children’s 
Social Care/ 
Group 
Manager – 
Early Help 
to cover)] 

a Re 1.8, how do people get into the care process? What is the length of 
time between referral and taking a child into care? What is the escalation 
process?  How are we dealing with any unnecessary delay that is 
occurring? 

b What is being done about the small number of children who have met the 
threshold for care but remain living with their birth families when they 
should be in care? 

c What impact is this situation having on the children? 

d Is the situation improving? What else can be done to improve the 
situation? Can the delays be eradicated completely? 

e Has the overload in domestic violence reports been addressed? 

f Has any work been started on improving the quality of social worker 
assessments? 

g Has the ATM/Group Manager appointment strengthened the quality and 
consistency of decision making and if so, how? 

h Have you reviewed the MARF and, if so, how is it different? 

i What training is being offered within Children’s Services to understand 
and implement thresholds? 

j How many Staff have accessed the training? What percentage does that 
represent? 

k What is being done differently as a result of training? 

l By resolving some of the issues, has the time saved been allocated to 
other areas/tasks? 

m What progress is being made to review the threshold document 

3 Head of 
Perform 
 
[Assistant 
Director 
(Children’s 
Social Care/ 
Group 
Manager – 
Early Help 
to cover)] 

a Can you briefly explain trends and particularly concerns in relation to time 
taken from referral to being taken into care and also from when a 
threshold is met to being taken into care? 

 What is the benchmark on the time taken for a child to come into care 
against the average time taken 

b Can you explain the average length of the delays experienced by children 
who have met the threshold but remain with their birth parents? 

c Can you please explain how many staff members have undertaken any 
threshold training and how we monitor its effectiveness? 

d What audits are being undertaken to ensure consistent application of 
thresholds?  

e Re 1.2, how do we know the audits are of good quality 

f What progress is being made to review the threshold document 

  



28 

4 MASH 

1. Group 
Manager 

a What audit activity are you conducting regarding MARF? 

b Can you explain the direct work being carried out with referrers? 

c What additional/new training is being given and how often? 

d What percentage of MASH staff have had the training? 

e What is being done differently as a result of training? 

f Are monthly dip samples of contacts and referrals being taken? 

g If so, are the results being fed back to the LSCB 

h Has your new post strengthened the quality and consistency of decision 
making? If so, how? 

i What is being done about the small number of children who have met the 
threshold for care but remain living with their birth families due to a delay? 

j Is there an escalation process when this occurs? 

k Re 1.4, has the overload of inappropriate contacts to MASH regarding 
domestic violence been addressed? 

l By resolving some of the issues, has the time saved been allocated to 
other areas/tasks? 

 

2. Health/ 
Police 
 
 

a Can you briefly explain your role in MASH? 

b Are you aware of the high proportion of contacts that do not meet the 
threshold for statutory intervention? 

c Are you aware of and have you taken any LSCB training regarding this? 

d What additional training have you had specific to your MASH job role? 

e What is being done differently as a result of training? 

f Have you looked at the low level domestic violence referrals into MASH? 

g If so, what is your interpretation? Has any work been undertaken to 
reduce these? 

 

3. Staff 
Members 
(Team 
Manager/ 
Social 
Workers) 

a Are you aware of the high proportion of contacts that do not meet the 
threshold for statutory intervention? 

b Are you receiving any additional/new training regarding thresholds for 
quality referrals? 

c What is being done differently as a result of training? 

d Have you had the opportunity to feedback regarding the whether MARF 
quality is improving? 

e If so, who is this fed back to? 

f Do you think that partners are understanding the thresholds better? If so, 
why? If not, why not? 
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Recommendation 2 Questions 5 March 2018:    Appendix 3 

 Interviewee  Question 

1 Assistant 
Director 
(CSC) 

a Has the new supervision monitoring system now been embedded and if 
so, what difference is it making? 

b Has the use of practice standards in relation to supervision and 
management oversight been reinforced? 

c Has this made a difference? 

d When will the process to introduce and train managers and social 
workers to effectively use analytical tools that will support good decision 
making begin? 

e Has any bespoke training been conducted or scheduled for frontline 
managers regarding supervision and effective decision making? 

f If so, what impact has/will this have? 

g Have you begun introducing and training managers and social workers 
to effectively use analytical tools that support good decision making and 
audit for compliance? 

h Can you explain the difference this will make? 

i How do managers prepare for supervision 

2 Principal 
S/Worker 

a Has the new supervision monitoring system now been embedded and if 
so, what difference is it making? 

b Has the use of practice standards in relation to supervision and 
management oversight been reinforced? 

c Has this made a difference? 

d Has any bespoke training been conducted or scheduled for frontline 
managers regarding supervision and effective decision making? 

e If so, what impact has/will this have? 

f Have you begun introducing and training managers and social workers 
to effectively use analytical tools that support good decision making and 
audit for compliance? 

g Can you explain the difference this will make? 

h How do managers prepare for supervision? 

3 Group 
Manager 

a Has any work been done to reinforce with managers expectations of the 
supervision policy and key decision for management oversight? 

b If so, what and how effective will it be? 

c Has the new supervision monitoring system now been embedded and if 
so, what difference is it making? 

d Has the use of practice standards in relation to supervision and 
management oversight been reinforced? 

e Has this made a difference? Have managers been instructed to record 
management oversight? 

f If so, how does this work? Has any work being done regarding the ODP 
leadership program and workforce development program?  

g Are group managers routinely ensuring undertaking direct observation of 
their managers and their social workers? What are the numbers of these 
staff and how many of them are supervised each month? 

h How do you know you are making a difference 

i Are you receiving supervision and is it making a difference 

j What do you expect from supervision, do you get it and can it be 
improved? 

k How do managers prepare for supervision 
 
 
 



30 

4 Head of 
S/guarding 

a Are you able to quantify the number of children affected by the drift and 
delay in taking action when risks increase or progress is limited or not 
sustained? 

b Has the new supervision monitoring system now been embedded and if 
so, what difference is it making? 

c Has the use of practice standards in relation to supervision and 
management oversight been reinforced? 

d Has this made a difference? Has any bespoke training been conducted 
or scheduled for frontline managers regarding supervision and effective 
decision making? 

e If so, what impact has/will this have? 

f What work has been done to introduce and train managers and social 
workers to effectively use analytical tools that support good decision 
making and audit for compliance? 

g Can you explain the difference this will make? 

h Have any audits been conducted yet and if so what do they show? 

i How do managers prepare for supervision 

5 Front-line  
(Team 
managers 
and social 
workers) 

a Do you feel well supported and feel that you get the right help and 
direction? 

b If so, who by and how? If not, why do you think that is? 

c Do you have access to support whenever you need it? 

d How much supervision do you receive? 

e Do you feel that your supervisions have a positive impact on you and 
your casework? 

f Have you been trained to use any analytical tools to support good 
decision making? 

g Do you think this is beneficial? 

h What have you learned from training?  Who put the training on?  Who 
attended? 

i How do you know you are making a difference 

j Are you receiving supervision and is it making a difference 

k What do you expect from supervision, do you get it and can it be 
improved? 

l What barriers get in the way?  What prevents adequate supervision? 
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Appendix 4 
Key Abbreviations 

 
ATM:  Assistant Team Manager 
 
ASYE:  Assessed and Supported Year in Employment 
 
BB:  The bigger the number, the better 
 
CAFCASS: Child and Family Court Advisory and Support Service 
 
CAMHS: Child and Adolescent Mental Health Services 
 
CCG:  Clinical Commissioning Group 
 
CHIS:  Child Health Information System 
 
CMEC: Children Missing Education Committee 
 
CMOG: Children at Risk of Exploitation & Missing Operational Group 
 
CPB:  Corporate Parenting Board 
 
CPD:  Continuous Professional Development 
 
CPP:  Child Protection Plans 
 
CQC:  Care Quality Commission 
 
CSE:  Child Sexual Exploitation 
 
DSL:  Designated Safeguarding Lead 
 
DV:  Domestic Violence 
 
EDT:  Emergency Duty Team 
 
EHH:  Early Help Hub 
 
FGC:  Family Group Conferencing 
 
HCPC:  Health and Care Professions Council 
 
HWB:  Health & Wellbeing Board 
 
IAPT:  Improving Access to Psychological Therapies 
 
ICPC:  Initial Child Protection Conference 
 
IRS:  Initial Response Service (team) 
 
LAC:  Looked After Children 
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LGA:  Local Government Association 
 
LSCB:  Local Safeguarding Children’s Board 
 
MARF:  Multi-Agency Referral Form 
 
MACE/MASE: Multi-Agency Child Exploitation/Multi-Agency Sexual Exploitation (meeting) 
 
MASH: Multi-Agency Safeguarding Hub 
 
MDR:  Management Decision Record 
 
NAG:  NEET Action Group 
 
NEET:  Not in Employment, Education or Training 
 
NFA:  No Further Action 
 
NRM:  National Referral Mechanism 
 
ODP:  Owning and Driving Performance (training programme) 
 
PEP:  Personal Education Plan 
 
PF:  Private Fostering 
 
PIF:  Practice Improvement Forum 
 
PLO:  Public Law Outline 
 
PPO:  Police Protection Order 
 
PSW:  Principal Social Worker 
 
RAA:  Regional Adoption Agency 
 
RCPC:  Review Child Protection Conference 
 
RHI:  Return Home Interview 
 
RISE:  Reduce the number of looked after children; 
  Improve practice; 
  Skilled/stable workforce; 
  Early help, early on 
 
SB:  The smaller the number, the better 
 
SFS:  Safeguarding and Family Support (team) 
 
SUTSW: Step Up to Social Work (initiative) 
 
TLC:  Transition in Leaving Care (team) 
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